CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY MUSICAL SOCIETY

A Committee Meeting was held on 14 June 2013 at 1 pm in the Faculty of Music Boardroom

Present

Executive Officers: Rachel Ambrose-Evans (RAE), Alan Bowman (AB), Stephen Cleobury (SC), Benedict Collins Rice (BCR), Chloe Davidson (CD), Joe Davies (JD), Martin Ennis (ME), Ben Glassberg (BG), Caroline Goulder (CG), Maggie Heywood (MH), Mycroft Mead (MM), Jordan Miller (JM),  Chris Roberts (CR), Nick Shaw (NS), Gabriella Teychenné (GT)

Co-opted members: Richard Andrewes (RA), Simon Fairclough (SF), Chris Lawrence (CL)

Simon Fairclough was in the Chair.  Christine Skeen took the minutes.

1.  Apologies were received from Ali Chilvers, Mark Gotham, Paul Nicholson, Jo Whitehead, John Willan

2.  Minutes of 3 May 2013 were approved after the amendment in Item 3 of PN suggested John Stephens to PN suggested Stephen Johns (RCM Artistic Director).

There were no matters arising which would not be covered in the agenda.

3. Welcoming new conductors and presidents: introductions were made round the table.  BG (conductor CUMS SO and president CULC), BCR (conductor CUMS CO/WO), and

and GT (president CUCO) were present.

4.  Update from ensembles:  CUMSCO: JM said the conductor had changed the day before from BG to Patrick Milne. JM would not be continuing on the committee, and only one person had shown themselves willing to serve.

CUWO: CL said he and Martin Richardson had met for discussion but Ned Booker was not present.  It was not known whether he would be in Cambridge next year or whether there would be a strong committee. MM said he may be on it and could prompt action by graduation week if necessary. Action: MM .  BCR said he awaited costings but the programme was sorted out. CL said it was necessary to ensure that the conductor did not choose an inappropriate programme, and to decide whether CUWO should be a band or an orchestra.  CR suggested that at the competition stage conductors should be asked what they thought. 

Chorus: CG said a very attractive programme was planned - in November '13 Elijah in King's Chapel for which the soloists were fixed; in late February '14 a West Road concert conducted by Ralph Woodward with an orchestra of various players known to him; and in May Week '14 the Glagolitic Mass. The budgetary issues lay with soloists, especially for the Mass, and increased venue charges.  The Chorus would be increasing its subscriptions in the coming autumn, and planning fundraising events.

SF had received an email from a chorus member suggesting a review of seating prices, with a view to perhaps making the lower priced seats cheaper and the higher priced more expensive. SF suggested the Chorus set its prices. Action: CD, CG. SC said Sarah Chambré had an interest in ticket pricing at King's Chapel and could provide some useful input. Action: CD

CUMS SO: CD said there was an exciting year ahead, starting with a Venezuelan conductor known to one student; he was inspiring and well-liked. After March '14 the conducting scholarship would be shared but the details not known until September. 
CUCC: ME said at the start of the Easter term there was a possible follow-on concert from the Glories of Venice.  There were questions over the finance but he was happy with the programme.

CUCO: CR said that through links in London via John Rink, plans were being considered to record the soundtrack for a silent 90 minute film. SF elaborated: it was The Epic of Everest (1924), and the conductor Andrew Gourlay was interested. RA had bought a batch of scores from Sotheby's including this one which was now in the University Library. All parts but the piano one were lost, so it would need re-orchestrating.  SF suggested CR should book a violinist for the recording now.  CR also needed to talk to ME about links with CUCC; if they were not forthcoming, Fireworks or Water Music might be considered. Action: CR.  

NS said the budget was hazy for the King's Place concert but RAE said it was currently being reviewed.  Much depended on whether the Vice Chancellor permitted a prior performance in the Senate House, although CUMS would receive a fee from the London promoter. SC offered to help with a King's Place contact he had. Action: RAE, NS to discuss

A combining with CUMS SO for Verdi Requiem was being considered for the King's Foundation concert. SF questioned whether the work was appropriate for a chamber orchestra and asked SC if he could consider an alternative piece. Action: GT, Vicky Simons (new president CUMS SO) to discuss CG added that it was a possibility for May Week concert 2015. Action: GT, Vicky Simons (new president CUMS SO) to discuss

CULC: BG said all the lunchtime concert slots were filled.  Michaelmas term would feature mainly 20/21 century music, Lent 17/18 century. Jeremy Thurlow had arranged for some players to come. There would be celebrations for Robin Holloway's 70th birthday in Michaelmas term, with Will Cole and possibly the Melos Ensemble. It would be quite expensive so a budget of £250 would be desirable. JD said the most expensive outlay was £231 this year, so it should be possible. Most of the costs were associated with pianos and tuning.  Additionally this year there would be the first percussion recital. Two dates remained where West Road was unavailable, but players needed to be fixed first.  St John's Divinty School was keen to host, and the Fitzwilliam Museum was a possibility. Currently there were six recitals; ideally there would be a couple more.  BG would email a list of fixtures to this committee. Action: BG.  RA thought that general posters for lunchtime concerts were a bad idea – an individual key element for each was needed to attract audiences.

5.  Budget update: the circulated document was discussed.  £25k of the total would be for the new Chief Executive.  NS stressed that ensembles should take responsibility for balancing their budgets. Next year the budget would be sent out at least eight weeks after concerts, when all costs should be in.  NS gave the example of a conductor who submitted an invoice six months after the event; ensembles should spot such things and chase them up. NS said the CDs' production cost of £2,700 would be cancelled out by donations and the sales would be income. SF observed that the concert budget and the advent of the new director were coincidentally very tight. JM asked about a subsidy for West Road hire, following a student survey from various ensembles. ME pointed out that the concert hall was the major source of funds for the Faculty, so a balance had to be struck.

6. Programming update: was as circulated.

7.  Executive Director update: Three out of seven candidates had gone forward to the semi-final round with CD, ME and Nigel Yandell on the interview panel. There was a subsequent student panel, and it transpired that the two panels agreed on the three candidates. The committee was given a brief resumé of each.  ME said Jo Whitehead was very keen that this committee's necessarily limited views about them should be sought, also that the candidate's skills in fundraising should take precedence. After some discussion SC summed up by saying that whoever was chosen, they should be properly managed; they were in a position to sell their ideas to the committee, but were ultimately at the Society's bidding. CR would participate in the final round of interviews.

8.  Other business: this was SF's last committee meeting as Chairman of CUMS.  SC proposed a vote of thanks and appreciation for SF's enormous amount of dedication, hard work and skills freely given, which had brought about visionary progress for the Society under his chairmanship since 2005.  The committee agreed unanimously.

The meeting closed at 14.20

